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2015 ABC BOARD OF DIRECTORS' MEETING  

THE MEETIN G PLACE, BOONVILLE, AR  

November 22, 2015 

The meeting was called to order by President Dr. Robert Rankin. New Board Directors East Coast Bob Fleury, East 
Central Ron Gulembo, Midwest Ed Tillson, and West Robin Tomasi, were seated. Other Directors in attendance were 

East Coast Darlene Dow, Karen Hanson, East Central Kent Patterson, Brian Hendrickson, Central Jim Brigham (on phone 

connection), Steve Ralph, Tom Jagielski, Midwest Mary Karbiner, Andi Christensen, West John Henderson, Joe Gower. 

 

Motion # 1: MINU TES: Motion by Gower, seconded by Tillson. I move to approve the 2014 minutes as printed. 15 yes 

votes, Motion Passed. 
 

President Rankin stated that Jim Brigham was in attendance by telephone. 

 
Motion # 2: DIRECTORS ON PHONE/VIDEO AT ANNUAL MEETING:  Motion by Hendrickson, seconded by 
Ralph: I move to strike the words in the 2014 Motion 32 and in the policy book, "this is extended to Directors in 
extenuating circumstances" starting January 1, 2016. 13 Yes, 1 (Tomasi) No, 1 (Henderson) Abstained. Motion Passed. 

 

Motion # 3: NATIONAL SPECIALTY : Motion by Hanson, seconded by Hendrickson: I move to change Policy book, 

page 39, #7 to, "The National Specialty Show events are to be held during the week prior to the running of the National All 
Age Championships. 15 Yes, Motion passed. 

 

Motion # 4: FUND RAISING & GROUNDS DONATIONS:  Motion by Ralph, Seconded by Gulembo: I move to strike 
all references to grounds donations in the policy book. (See pages 47, 4

ff 
V.P. Duties Item 20, Page 87, 4

th 
V.P. Duties #18, 

and page 81 of National Fund Raising guidelines Item # 8.) 15 Yes, Motion Passed. 

 

Following the report of the 4
th 

Vice President, the President appointed a Committee to look into grounds that could be 
considered for moving the Gun Dog Nationals. John Henderson was appointed Chair with Gulembo and Tillson as 

members. Chair should also add members from other regions to be represented. 

 
Motion # 5: HOE, LIFE MEMBER BIOS:  Motion by Ralph, seconded by Jagielski: 1 move to accept the Executive 

Secretary's Action Item # I on page 19 of the agenda book. (It reads: Add to the duties of the Hall of Fame Chairs (both 

dog and people) to furnish the Magazine Chair a biography to be published in the ABC Magazine of those people and 
dogs elected each year to the ABC Hall of Fame. I would add to the policy book that the ABC Secretary also present a 

biography to the Magazine Chair for publication of those members elected to Life Membership.) Motion 15 yes, 

Motion passed. 
 
Following discussion of the Executive Secretary's Action Item # 2 concerning revision of the Membership Data Process, 

the President reaffirmed a committee to work on this consisting of the 2
nd 

Vice President, the Executive Secretary, 

Webmaster (Pay Pal), Membership Data Chair, Membership Promotion Committee Chair, Magazine Committee Chair, 
Treasurer, Robin Tomasi and Claude Kilpatrick. 

 
Motion # 6: Establish a Yahoo Group List for Posting Announcements: Motion by Ralph, seconded by Jagielski: I 
move that ABC establish an official ABC Yahoo Group for posting only with no discussion. Signup and change of email 
addresses would be up to the individual members. Announcements will be posted by the Executive Secretary. 13 yes, 2 
(Dow and Tomasi) No, Motion Passed. 
 
Motion # 7: Voting for Directors' Election:  Ralph, Jagielski: I move to adopt the Ex. Secretary's Action Item #4 on page 

19 of the Agenda Book. Members who belong to Regional Clubs in more than one region shall notify the ABC Executive 

Secretary prior to August I each year in which region they wish to cast their ballot. This notice shall be published in the 

Magazine, on the Website, and Facebook (and ABC Yahoo Group if that proposal is accepted) prior to July 1 each year. If 
no notice from the member is received, then a ballot will be sent based on the member's state of residence. Members who 

belong to only one Regional Club will receive a ballot based that Regional Club's Region. 12 Yes; 2 No (Henderson & 

Tomasi); 1 Abstained (Hanson). 
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The Treasurer, Gerilyn Sennott announced that this will be her final year as Treasurer. She then gave her report. 
 

Motion # 8: Club reimbursements: Motion by Karbiner, seconded by Gulembo: I move that any club reimbursement 

which is less than $20 will be carried forward to the next quarter until their check reimbursement exceeds the $20 limit. 

15 Yes, Motion Passed. 
 

Motion # 9: Club reimbursement checks not cashed: Motion by Karbiner, seconded by Gulembo: I move that all club 

reimbursement cheeks must be deposited in a timely manner. After one (1) year after issuance date, the cheek will be 
voided and no replacement cheek will be issued. 15 Yes, Motion Passed. 

 

Motion # 10: Transmittal of Agenda Book: Motion by Dow, seconded by Ralph: I move that hence forward that the 
Agenda Book to Directors and Officers be transmitted electronically unless they requested a print copy. 15 Yes, Motion 

Passed. 

 

Motion # 11: ABC Foundation: Motion by Tillson, seconded by Patterson: I move that Ron Gulembo be appointed to 
the ABC Foundation Board of Directors. 15 Yes votes, Motion Passed. 

 

Motion # 12: Dog of the Year Program: Motion by Karbiner, seconded by Tillson: I move to strike the word "national" in 
front of Dog of the Year in Policy Book. 15 Yes, Motion Passed. 

 

Motion # 13: Ethics Committee Report: Motion by Dow, seconded by Ralph: I move to table the Ethics report and 
action items until a telephone conference can be set up by the President prior to January 31, 2016. 15 Yes, Motion 

Passed. 
 

Motion # 14: Finance Committee Report: Motion by Ralph, seconded by Karbiner: I move to accept the Action item 
# 1, page 39 of the Agenda Book, as written but revised which reads: Add to the duties of all event chairs that funds 

received for events other than entry fees will be turned over to the treasurer within 30 days of receipt. Entry Fees will be 

sent to the Treasurer as soon as possible after closing of entries. 15 Yes, Motion Passed. Judy Graves, Finance 
Committee Chair, presented her committee's action items and called for the BOD to approve the Internal Audit 

Committee's report for 2014. 

 

Motion # 15: Finance Committee Internal Audit: Motion by Ralph, seconded by Karbiner. I move to accept the 
Internal Audit Report of the Finance Committee for 2014. 15 Yes, Motion Passed. 

 
Motion # 16: Finance Committee appointment: Motion by Tillson, seconded by Hendrickson: I move to appoint Mary 
Karbiner to a full five (5) year term on the Finance Committee. 15 Yes, Motion Passed. 

 
The Finance Chair then led the BOD through an item by item discussion of the 2016 Budget.  

 
Motion # 17: AKC Disaster Trailer Donation: Motion by Karbiner, seconded by Fleury. I move to reduce the current 
proposal for the AKC Disaster Trailer money to zero in the budget. 10 Yes, 5 No (Dow, Hanson, Gulembo, Christensen, 
Tomasi); Motion Passed. 
 
Motion # 18: 2016 Budget: Motion by Tillson, seconded by Jagielski: I move to accept the 2016 budget as modified with 
modifications to be furnished by the ABC Finance Committee Chair to the Executive Secretary. 15 Yes, Motion Passed. 

 

Motion # 19: Futurity Wording:  Motion by Ralph, seconded by Karbiner: I move to remove references to the word 
"National" from the Futurity section of the policy book. 15 Yes, Motion Passed. 

 

Motion # 20: Email Votes: Motion by Ralph, seconded by Hendrickson: I move to formally approve all the email votes 
since the last BOD meeting. 15 Yes, Motion Passed. 

 

Motion # 21: Derby Invitational:  Motion by Tillson, seconded by Patterson: I move to create an American Field 

Derby Invitational associated with the 2016 Gun Dog and All Age Nationals to be run by the 1st and 4
th 

Vice 
Presidents with guidelines and format to be determined. 15 Yes, Motion Passed. 
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Motion # 22: Housekeeping Director Duties: Motion by Dow, seconded by Gulembo: I move under duties of Directors 
in the policy book to change the wording from Directors should be committed to attend all possible trials..... .to Directors 

should be committed to attend all possible events. 15 Yes, Motion passed. 

 

Motion # 23: Change in HBFT requirements: Motion by Hendrickson, seconded by Christensen: I move that ABC 
change the requirement to run an Open All Age stake in a regional horseback field trial to read that a regional club must 

run an Open Puppy, Open Derby, and an Open All Age or Open Gun Dog Stake. (Page 23, line #1 of policy book). 8 Yes, 

7 No (Fleury, Patterson, Brigham, Ralph, Jagielski, Karbiner, Tillson); Motion Passed. 
 

Motion # 24: Approval of Minutes: Motion by Dow, seconded by Henderson: I move that minutes will be approved by 

December 31
st. 

15 Yes, Motion Passed. 
 

Motion # 25: Email Motion Guidelines: Motion by Ralph, seconded by Patterson: I move that the Guidelines suggested 

on page 61 of the Agenda Book be published in the policy book with the order changed from a., b., e., to B., A, C 

presented. Add the following statement before the Email Motion Guidelines in the Policy Book: It is suggested that the 
Board of Directors follow the Email Motion Guidelines. The Guidelines will read: A. Issues considered for Email Motions 

should first be presented to the Board of Directors for discussion and determined if a Motion is necessary. B. Email 

Motions are for emergency, time sensitive and housekeeping issues only, all other issues should be added to the agenda for 
the next meeting of the Board of Directors. C. If Email Motion is determined to be necessary, then a Second is required 

and the President will announce to the directors and executive secretary that the Email Motion discussion & voting 

process should proceed. 15 Yes, Motion passed. 

 

Motion # 26: AKC requested Action on Email Notifications: Motion by Tomasi, seconded by Tillson: I move to approve 

Tomasi Action Item # 1, page 61 of Agenda Book. This reads: Update policy to incorporate AKC approval of e-mail 

communication for use by Parent Club Board of Directors and follow procedures to update the bylaws. See AKC memo 
dated February, 2007. 15 Yes, Motion Passed. 

 

Motion # 27: AKC Requested Action on Electronic Balloting: Motion by Tomasi, seconded by Tillson. I move to adopt 
Tomasi's Action Item # 2, page 61 of Agenda Book dealing with electronic balloting. It reads: Update policy & by-laws to 

incorporate AKCôs procedure on Electronic Balloting for AKC Parent Clubs. See AKC Memo dated September, 2013 

regarding Electronic Balloting for AKC Parent Clubs. 

14 Yes, 1 No (Karbiner), Motion Passed. (See policy page 63/64 of Agenda Book) 

 
Motion # 28: Qualifications: Motion by Tillson, seconded Ralph. I move that ABC accept American Field or AKC DNA 
for National Events. 12 Yes, 3 No (Hanson, Hendrickson, Tomasi) Motion Passed. 

 

Executive Session Declared by President Rankin: Executive Session ended at 5:30 PM Votes taken in Executive Session: 

No Dogs or People elected to Hall of Fame. Dr. Robert Rankin was elected President. Sandy Malloy elected as 

Second Vice President 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Mary Jo Trimble, ABC Executive Secretary 
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2016 REPORT OF THE ABC PRESIDENT 
 

Robert Rankin, MD 
September 5, 2016 

 

 

 This year has been busy and I want to thank all the VP's and committee for all the work they have done.  The 

Gun Dog ground's committee under Ed Tillson's leadership has done an outstanding job of collecting data from 

all the regions and putting it into useful form to help make decisions on what to do for the future of the Gundog 

Nationals. The membership data committee has spent time looking at options for the future.  The Non-Field 

performance Chair and committee looked into an agility trial to be held in conjunction with the NSS and Hank 

Hartnek has set up a Barn Hunt to be held with the NSS. Dog of the Year awards war handed out at the Summer 

Specialty Show by Robin Tomasi who is Chair of the Dog of the Year committee. And Derby stakes were added 

to the NGD and NAA stakes to provide more involvement by participants.  All these dog related contests have 

been added by the BOD to try and include everyone who owns a Brittany to compete at a Club level. 

    

The Finance committee continues their important job of keeping us all aware on where we stand financially and 

budgeting for the future.  We need to maintain a balanced budget and will have more to discuss at our yearly 

meeting. 

    

I would also like to mention that I attended the AFTCA meeting in June.  Although the Pointer/Setter members all 

began paying a $25 yearly dues in order to run in their trials, the Continental Breed clubs continue to become club 

members with no requirement for individual membership.  I'm on the committee to make further 

recommendations to the AFTCA Trustees.  At this time there are approximately 30 Brittany clubs that are 

members of the AFTCA. 

 

Robert A Rankin, MD, President ABC 
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ND
 VICE PRESIDENT 

END OF YEAR REPORT TO THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
September 19, 2016 

ABC MEMBERSHIP - DEMOGRAPHICS & STATISTICS  

 
In order to make useful recommendations to the Board of Directors, I have compiled statistics of ABC 

membership data.  I started with a 10-year comparison using membership data printed in the October, 2006 

magazine, and compared it to membership data as of July, 2016, downloaded and manipulated from the current 

membership database. 

 
Membership ï 10 Year Comparison (Includes Full and Associate Memberships) 

 
The reduction of memberships from 2745 to 2093 represents a -23.75% decrease.  When we compare the 

membership by region, we can see that the East Coast and West Coast Regions remained fairly stable (East Coast 

-2%, West Coast +.06%), while other regions experience declining memberships (Central -29%; East Central -

11%; Midwest -35%). 

 
When we evaluate the proportion of the membership of each region as a function of the total membership, we see 

that the East Coast Region and West Coast Region have grown proportionately, East Central and Central have 

stayed nearly the same, and the Midwest region has become smaller.  Members at Large as a group have dropped 

as well. 
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Proportional Membership by Region (Includes Full and Associate Memberships) 

 

 
 

If we add in the Members at Large to each region for 2016 based on where these members live, we produce the 

following distribution of our current membership: 
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Total Membership and Membership by Region ï Three Year Comparison  

(Includes Full and Associate Memberships) 

 
To look more closely at recent membership trends, I compared the membership data from the database from July 

of 2014, 2015 and 2016.  While the total membership numbers are fairly similar, we are seeing a slight decline in 

total membership of -2% from 2014 to 2015, and -1.2% from 2015 to 2016. When we examine these trends by 

region, we see all regions declining, with the exception of the West Coast Region, which grew from 2015 to 2016. 

 
 

 
 

Membership Trend by month ï 2015 and 2016 to date*: 

In the process of evaluating these trends, I compared the magazine circulation by month as a quick way to 

compare similar data from one month to the next.  These numbers donôt reflect our true membership total, 

because this data includes comp/free magazines, duplicate magazines, and does not include our Associate 

Members.  The magazine circulation shows an increase in membership prior to January, 2016, and since then, a 

pronounced downward trend.  This is possibly due to an increase in renewals at the old dues rate of $30/year until 

the rate change in January, 2016, and then a decrease in renewals and/or new membership since the increase in 

dues.   

(This chart also includes 3 data points of magazine circulation from 2010, 2011 and 2012 for comparison.) 
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*source data: ABC Magazine mailing labels (includes complimentary and other free copies.) 

**source: ABC Magazine, October 2010, 2011 & 2012 (STATEMENT OF OWNERSHIP AND CIRCULATION: 

Total Distribution: Total Pd/Requested Circulation + Free Distribution by Mail, carrier or other means. 

Samples, complimentary, other free copies) 

 

Full versus Associate Memberships 2014-2016 

Since the total membership did not seem to be declining as noticeably as the magazine circulation suggests, I 

looked more closely at the distribution of Full versus Associate Memberships over the past three years.  While the 

data seems fairly stable from 2014 to 2015, we have definitely seen an increase in Associate Memberships and a 

decrease in Full Memberships from 2015 to 2016.  This may be a reflection of members responding to the dues 

increase, either by changing a household from two Full Members to one Full Member, one Associate Member; or 

by individuals who had previously been Full Members of more than one club choosing to drop a second Full 

Membership to an Associate Membership. 
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The following two graphs show the change in Full & Associate Memberships by Region: 

 

 

 
 

Regional Clubs ï Membership by Year (2014-2016) 

As a final piece of demographic data, I am including the list of clubs in each region with their membership data 

from July of 2014, 2015 and 2016.  Clubs with fewer than 10 members are highlighted in yellow.  I am interested 

in discussing the issue of small/failing clubs to seek the Boardôs opinion about whether ABC should/must 

intervene in Regional Club affairs if membership falls below a certain number. 

Action Items:  I propose that the 2
nd

 Vice President maintain a list of Regional Club Officers to be updated 

annually in January.  Addresses for Regional Club Treasurers can be forwarded to the ABC Treasurer for 

direct receipt of Membership Dues.  Clubs with fewer than 10 members will be contacted by the 2
nd

 Vice 

President to determine whether the current membership feels that the club is sustainable, and to formulate 

a strategy to increase membership.   

 

Members at Large 

Full Associate Total Full Associate Total Full Associate Total

MAL Members at Large 149 2 151 163 1 164 165 1 166

2016 2015 2014
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West Coast 

Full Associate Total Full Associate Total Full Associate Total

West Coast ALO Aloha 1 0 1 1 1 1 1

West Coast CA California 81 18 99 80 14 94 67 8 75

West Coast CCA Central California 3 0 3 1 1 1 1

West Coast GEM Golden Empire 1 0 1 2 2

West Coast GC Grand Canyon 4 1 5 7 2 9 8 4 12

West Coast GPX Greater Phoenix 13 2 15 9 2 11 6 3 9

West Coast HDS High Desert 0 0 0 1 1

West Coast ID Idaho 39 8 47 39 8 47 46 8 54

West Coast IEM Inland Empire 4 5 9 8 2 10 13 3 16

West Coast MT Montana 28 0 28 19 19 27 27

West Coast NCA Northern California 71 11 82 72 12 84 70 13 83

West Coast NNV Northern Nevada 3 0 3 3 3 2 2

West Coast OR Oregon 49 4 53 39 5 44 44 6 50

West Coast SAH Sahuaro 9 3 12 16 5 21 17 5 22

West Coast SDO San Diego 12 4 16 21 3 24 15 15

West Coast SIV Sierra View 0 0 0 1 1

West Coast SSJ So. San Joaquin Valley 8 0 8 7 7 8 1 9

West Coast WFT Wasatch Front 4 0 4 6 1 7 7 3 10

West Coast WA Washington 52 27 79 41 10 51 25 6 31

West Coast WIL Whid Isle 7 3 10 8 4 12 20 7 27

389 86 475 377 68 445 381 67 448

2016 2015 2014

 
 

 

 

Midwest 

Full Associate Total Full Associate Total Full Associate Total

Midwest ALA Alamo 16 16 32 16 8 24 13 2 15

Midwest BLU Bluebonnet 4 1 5 7 0 7 8 8

Midwest CNM Central New Mexico 24 5 29 28 6 34 25 5 30

Midwest FTW Fort Worth 10 3 13 8 3 11 13 3 16

Midwest IND Indian Nations 11 5 16 14 7 21 18 10 28

Midwest LST Lone Star 5 0 5 6 6 2 2

Midwest MW Mid-West 6 1 7 6 1 7 5 2 7

Midwest MV Mo-Valley 12 4 16 12 3 15 13 3 16

Midwest NE Nebraska 13 3 16 13 4 17 17 9 26

Midwest NVL Neosho Valley 7 0 7 4 4 9 9

Midwest NCO Northern Colorado 5 0 5 3 3 3 3

Midwest NOK Northern Oklahoma 6 5 11 7 7 14 2 1 3

Midwest RNK Ringneck 1 0 1 2 3 5 2 3 5

Midwest SKY Skyline 31 2 33 32 1 33 37 37

Midwest SNR Sooner 4 7 11 4 12 16 5 1 6

Midwest SKS Southern Kansas 26 5 31 28 4 32 26 5 31

Midwest SUN Sun 0 0 0 1 1 0 0

Midwest TXC Texas Coastal 20 12 32 28 2 30 30 5 35

Midwest WTX West Texas 6 1 7 8 2 10 9 2 11

207 70 277 227 63 290 237 51 288

2016 2015 2014
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Central 

 

Full Associate Total Full Associate Total Full Associate Total

Central BAD Badger 19 3 22 20 4 24 21 6 27

Central CAJ Cajun Country 8 1 9 11 1 12 13 2 15

Central CAR Central Arkansas 3 0 3 3 3 1 1

Central GMK Greater Milwaukee 40 7 47 44 11 55 53 15 68

Central GSL Greater St. Louis 19 7 26 17 3 20 14 4 18

Central HEY Hawkeye 2 1 3 2 1 3 3 2 5

Central HIL Heart of Illinois 25 1 26 30 1 31 27 1 28

Central IL Illinois 8 6 14 11 10 21 14 5 19

Central IA Iowa 25 1 26 24 24 26 26

Central LAS Lasalle 76 4 80 64 3 67 57 1 58

Central MN Minnesota 32 2 34 37 3 40 21 3 24

Central MO Missouri 21 3 24 20 2 22 23 4 27

Central OZK Ozark 7 3 10 8 3 11 11 2 13

Central SIL Southern Illinois 5 5 10 7 2 9 7 2 9

Central SCR St. Croix Valley 16 9 25 20 5 25 21 7 28

Central VOL Volunteer 5 0 5 4 4 5 5

311 53 364 322 49 371 317 54 371

2016 2015 2014

 
 

 

East Central 

Full Associate Total Full Associate Total Full Associate Total

East Central BAM Bama 9 2 11 8 1 9 10 1 11

East Central BCK Buckeye 30 2 32 30 2 32 35 3 38

East Central GA Georgia 17 2 19 20 2 22 22 1 23

East Central GIN Greater Indianapolis 38 2 40 43 2 45 38 2 40

East Central KY Kentucky 8 0 8 5 5 6 6

East Central MI Michigan 50 3 53 57 12 69 52 15 67

East Central MSV Michigan Saginaw Valley 7 0 7 7 7 10 10

East Central MC Music City 5 0 5 13 13 9 9

East Central NIF Niagara Frontier 13 9 22 3 1 4 8 3 11

East Central OH Ohio 6 0 6 7 7 8 8

East Central PA Pennsylvania 73 0 73 64 64 64 64

East Central WMI Western Michigan 18 7 25 25 8 33 23 14 37

274 27 301 282 28 310 285 39 324

2016 2015 2014

 
 

 

East Coast 

Full Associate Total Full Associate Total Full Associate Total

East Coast ANT Anthracite 42 1 43 43 4 47 51 6 57

East Coast CME Central Maine 28 18 46 31 22 53 30 16 46

East Coast CNE Central New England 42 31 73 41 23 64 52 21 73

East Coast DV Del-Val 12 7 19 12 9 21 14 10 24

East Coast ENE Eastern New England 6 3 9 8 1 9 9 3 12

East Coast HV Hudson Valley 26 3 29 27 4 31 30 5 35

East Coast MD Maryland 8 0 8 1 9 10 9 2 11

East Coast MFL Mid Florida 44 6 50 33 3 36 35 8 43

East Coast NJ North Jersey 22 4 26 27 4 31 29 7 36

East Coast NNE Northern New England 48 23 71 53 23 76 56 25 81

East Coast NVA Northern Virginia 35 6 41 36 4 40 30 2 32

East Coast SE Southeastern 15 5 20 20 3 23 15 6 21

East Coast SNE Southern New England 35 4 39 37 6 43 42 3 45

East Coast SUS Susquehanna 8 0 8 12 12 12 12

East Coast TAR Tarheel 9 4 13 12 1 13 14 2 16

East Coast TDW Tidewater 13 7 20 11 6 17 18 4 22

East Coast UNY Upper New York 10 0 10 14 14 12 12

403 122 525 418 122 540 458 120 578

2016 2015 2014
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MEMBERSHIP DATABASE COMMITTEE  

The Membership Database Committee worked throughout the year to consider possible replacement options for 

the current database program.  We started by identifying the Essential Features that a membership database 

should include as well as identifying additional desirable features that would be useful to the Club.  We 

considered the possibility of a few options ï making no changes to the existing database, having Linda Langford 

upgrade the database in a number of ways, and utilizing an Association Management System (AMS) called 

ClubExpress (www.clubexpress.com).  The Committee viewed a demo of the current databaseôs capabilities 

given via WebEx by Linda Langford, as well as a demo of ClubExpress and its features.   

Since our last discussion, a club member has been identified that may be able to construct another alternative 

option for ABC.  Michael Pinkosky has proposed building a database using software by www.salesforce.com.  He 

proposed developing a test database for the Committee to evaluate, and is currently working on a model. 

At this point, the Committee is not in agreement as to how to proceed.  Several members of the Committee have 

decided that the existing database meets the needs of ABC, and would continue to do so.   In my opinion, there 

have been no significant changes made to the database since last yearôs BOD meeting, and there is currently no 

plan to upgrade the database now or in the future.  I think it is unwise to discontinue efforts to upgrade our 

database program now.  My personal recommendation is that an AMS solution would offer the most options with 

the least risk to ABC; however, I am open to other solutions. 

After the amount time it took to sort through membership data by hand to accumulate membership statistics, as 

well as the difficulty in communicating with the membership through the Membership Survey, I think we must 

consider new technology.  Furthermore, more than a third of our membership reported that they would like ñmore 

communication from ABCò (37.26%), with 43.63% describing our communication as ñadequateò and only 

19.11% describing it as ñgood.ò  A database upgrade would enable us to communicate more directly to our entire 

membership, and in particular, with specific groups of members in order to provide them with the information 

they are most interested in receiving. 

Action Item: I propose that the Membership Database Committee be continued throughout 2017 in order 

to consider all possible options to upgrade ABCôs database and/or technology. 

 
MEMBERSHIP PROMOTION COMMITTEE  

 

Welcome Emails to New Members 

 
Throughout the year I took on the task of sending welcome emails to new members and notifying Regional Clubs 

of the addition of a new member.  I will admit to not having done a good job of keeping up with this task, 

although it is important.  I think it is equally important to contact expiring members in order to urge them to 

renew before their membership expires.  Lapsed memberships create problems of interrupted magazine delivery 

and inconsistent membership revenue. Not only would multiple reminders prevent members from forgetting to 

renew, but a link to the online membership portal might make it easier to renew immediately.   

 

Action Item: I would like to have the Data Chairperson notify Regional Clubs of a new member when 

she sends a welcome email to new members, and have committee member(s) develop an email strategy to 

notify existing members of their renewal dates by email ï until both of these functions can be automated. 
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Breederôs Directory 

 
Of the 29 AKC Sporting breeds other than the Brittany, nearly every one of their websites has information about 

where/how to buy a puppy or a Breederôs Directory.  22 clubs had a breeder list accessible from their home page 

or directly off their webpage.  I believe this is a necessary addition to our website as both a service to the general 

public, and a direct way to attract new members; one breed club website stated that 10% of their website hits went 

to the Breederôs Directory. 

 
All but 2 of these clubs had a disclaimer of some sort stating that the listing did not constitute an endorsement of 

the parent club.  Many of these clubs required breeders to agree to a Code of Ethics statement in order to be listed.  

Some were identified as paid listings.  In emails to Sharon Wice, ABCôs legal advisor, she suggested that it may 

be least risky from a legal standpoint to treat the Breederôs Directory strictly as an advertisement, similar to the 

magazine. A Code of Ethics or similar statement could be construed as an endorsement by the parent club.  That 

said, it may be worth considering the risk to require breeders to adhere to a Code of Ethics, particularly regarding 

health testing/clearances. 

 

Members responding to the Membership Survey were overwhelmingly in favor of a Breederôs Director on the 

ABC website.  As of September 19, 544 members (86.21%) answered that they would support a Breederôs 

Directory, while 87 members (13.79%) answered ñNo.ò 

 

Of members who identified themselves as breeders (respondents that answered ñYes, I consider myself a breederò 

and ñI breed an occasional litterò), 234 members (84.48%) were in favor of a Breederôs Directory, with 43 

respondents (15.52%) not being in favor. 

 

A Breederôs Directory could have a direct link on the website and/or be found in the ñBrittany and Puppy 

Informationò section.  I would also propose an expansion of this portion of the website, possibly by a committee 

that would include breeders.   

 

Action Item: I propose the creation of a Breederôs Directory for the ABC website as a paid listing, and 

an expansion of the ñBrittany and Puppy Informationò section of the website.  I recommend that revenue 

generated by the Breederôs Directory should go to a special revenue fund to be utilized for a ñNew Puppy 

Programò where participating breeders would have the opportunity to offer a low-cost membership to 

their puppy buyers.  The Membership Promotion Committee or small working group should be involved to 

resolve the details of this program. 

 

ABC Membership Survey 

 
As you are all aware, I sent out a survey to the ABC Membership in September to collect demographic 

information and seek feedback on a number of issues.   

 
Delivering the survey to our membership was a challenge.  Of the 2018 records in the database, we had 247 

members with no emails, 282 duplicate emails, and 153 bounced/rejected emails.  I also sent the survey out to 

Regional Club Secretaries by email for members that that do not have an email address or preferred to mail in a 

response.   After correcting emails and resending surveys to some members, the survey was delivered 

electronically to 1512 members. 

Despite the technological difficulties, we had a very good response to the survey.  As of Monday, September 19, 

2016, the survey had 644 responses (some of which were sent by hard copy), for an estimated 42% survey 

response rate.    
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I will continue to collect survey responses until October 15, 2016, at which time I will close the survey. Final 

survey results will be shared and discussed at the BOD meeting in November. 

Action Item: Based on survey responses, I propose that the Membership Promotion Committee consider 

forming a task force to evaluate and address issues identified by survey results. 
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3rd VICE PRESIDENT 

REPORT TO THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
September 19, 2016 

 

Report of the 2015 NSS 
We had one of the best turnouts for the NSS in many years.  We progressed each year to add something of interest to the 

club members and they have supported it each year. We had 32 entries in the Match Show, 81 sweeps entries and 168 

entries in the breed competition.  Our Junior numbers have been low and this year we had 5. 
Obedience and Rally entries held steady from 2014 at 22 in obedience and 13 rally entries. 

We showed a profit of about $5000.00. I call that a success. 

This is my last year and I want to thank all the officers and BOD members for their backing as well as the ABC members 
who came out and supported the NSS.  

 

Report of the 2016 Summer Specialty 
The 2016 Summer Specialty was hosted by the Northern California Brittany Club and was held at the ever so popular 

Woofstock shows. Many exhibitors and spectators were dressed in the ñhippieò, 60ôs dress. There were 25 Sweepstakes 
entries and 6 Veteran Sweepstakes entries.  In regular classes there were 40 class dogs, bitches and 28 Best of Breed entries.  

The Summer Specialty was won by GCN Dream Hiôs Donôt Hate The Player Hate the Game. 

 

Action Item 1: Summer Specialty 
I would like to propose that we do away with the Summer Specialty.  Over the years it has been difficult to find clubs to 

agree to sponsor the Summer Specialty. With membership on the decline and aging of club members, clubs have a hard time 
finding members to help set up and put on the show and it is a financial burden to the clubs presenting the Summer 

Specialty. 

 
It has also become more of a Regional specialty Show instead of a National event.  The decline in people attending from a 

distance has dropped due to airline restrictions in the summer and cost of flying a dog as well as the cost of attending if it is 

out of your area. 

 
If ever the National All Age were to have to move, I would suggest the NSS be in place of the Summer Specialty and move 

across the country. 

 

Action Item 2: Disciplinary Committee 
I would like to see the National Club form a Disciplinary Committee with rules and regulations as well as a Code of Ethics.  

Now, if someone is declared to not be following the rules, there is nowhere that you can go to look at what the ABC Code of 

Ethics contains and how to go about disciplining a member, because we do not have such a thing.  We need to have all 
members sign a Code of Ethics as they join the club and the present club members need to sign as well.  Right now we have 

no way to act to discipline a member unless we go to the ABC, which at times is not always appropriate. 

 
Terry Hill iard, 3

rd
 V.P. 

 

Action Items: From Robin Tomasi 

 

Summer Specialty: 

Awards of Merit: 

Add to policy book: Host clubs are to provide Awards of Merit. 

 

National Specialty Show: 

Request a committee be formed to look into the future of the National Specialty show location & dates. Options include 

moving it to the summer, and replacing the Summer Specialty with the National Specialty, as well moving it or rotating it 

with the Gun Dog Nationals. 
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REPORT OF THE 4
th

 VICE PRESIDENT 
John Perry 

September 20, 2016 
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2016 EXECUTIVE SECRETARY/SECRETARY AGENDA REPORT  

MARY JO TRIMBLE  

September 19, 2016 

TRIMBLEMARYJORAY@GMAIL.COM  

 
 2016 has been an extremely busy year.  I have been working with ñmy shadowò, Leslie Andreas, who has been a very 

observant and competent understudy.  I look forward to sharing the work load with Leslie during the coming year as 

hopefully the BOD will elect her to fill the elected part of one of the positions I now hold, that as Elected Secretary. At the 

BODôs discretion, I will continue to serve as Executive Secretary and work with Leslie to develop a plan during the coming 
year to figure out ways to divide the duties between Secretary and Executive Secretary.  One person has held both positions 

for decades, but it is time to ease the workload as it seems to be constantly increasing and to the point of being totally time 

consuming for one person.                                                                                                   
     

Several years ago, the BOD put the Executive Secretary in charge of the Membership List and its distribution, and we took 

the responsibility for maintaining the list from the magazine publisher and turned over keeping track of the data to an ABC 

Member Linda Langford.  She has since been followed by Deb Rudert who holds that position as Membership Data Chair.  
Last year I asked that we form an Ad Hoc committee composed of people who use the Membership Data and update our 

program.  Both Linda and Deb have stepped up to the plate and worked on our current system to vastly improve the 

workability of the program Linda had created. We have a new Treasurer and Magazine Chair who also work with the 
program as well as the Finance Chair who monitors the Pay Pal Accounting, the 2nd Vice President in charge of 

Membership Promotion and Chair of the Data Committee and Robin Tomasi and Claude Kilpatrick also served on the 

committee.  They are still learning all that goes with their end of dealing with the data.  In my opinion further program 
changes at this time would not be advantageous. Steve Ralph who manages the Pay Pal files, Deb Rudert and myself have 

worked extensively with the  

Membership List Data for the longest period of time.  The Committee looked at alternative programs which I feel do not 

serve our needs and duplicate good programs already in existence.  The Chairman never called for a vote of the committee, 
however, the general discussion and comments do not indicate that moving to purchase another setup would be beneficial.  I 

urge the BOD to allow Linda and Deb to continue their work as they have done during the first 8 months of the year as they 

have made great progress. At this time, I would be very much opposed to purchasing a commercial program to manage the 
membership list.  Communication between Linda Langford and the Data Chair has been more frequent, and Linda has set 

the Data Chair up with a new computer which solved many of the problems she had encountered in the past.  Thank you 

Linda and Deb for your excellent cooperation in solving the major problems we had encountered previously. 
        

I have also worked with the Membership Promotion Committee.  I feel that the Committee would be better served if they 

work with the Data Chair and myself to draw up just exactly what the duties of that committee are and these be placed in the 

Policy Book.  The original purpose of that committee was to aid in membership promotion and assume some activities 
toward that end.  It seems that unknown to me until just recently, this committee for the last few years has had extra duties 

put on the Data Chair rather than the other way around.  The Data Chair has enough to do to maintain the constantly 

changing list.  The Committee needs to use the list she produces to glean the information they need to promote membership 
in the ABC.  That was the original intent but has not been done so that it helped relieve the work done by the Data Chair and 

only increased the demands made on her. Thank you Deb for your efforts. Hopefully, this can be worked out in the near 

future. 

      
A great deal of my time is spent working with the magazine and the Magazine Committee.  I hope all Event Secretaries will 

please read Ken Windomôs Magazine Committee report for excellent suggestions. I would like to ask Event Secretaries to 

submit pictures and write-ups in a more timely manner.  Most results are within the 10 days, but not the write-ups and 
pictures.  I spend an in-ordinate amount of time trying to track these down, beg and plead, in order to get them to the 

publisher in a timely manner. We have around 20 Classic/Championships that need to make sure someone is responsible for 

submitting a write-up and pictures of these Championships and to do so within a timely manner.  The American Field will 
not publish Championship Results without a write-up.    

 

I would also encourage FT Secretaries to make sure you have all the blanks filled correctly on the ABC Field Trial 

Application and current insurance is  on file, and dates approved by the Regional Datesô Coordinators. I now send the 
applications you send directly to AKC and do not retype.  You are now responsible for correctness.  I have had to send as 

many as 3 revisions to AKC because clubs have submitted incorrect information.   
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I would also appreciate clubs sending pictures and fees for extra show pictures to send directly to the magazine in order to 

curb data usage of numerous downloads and uploads to my computer, the FTP site, and then the computer at Marshfield.   

 
This will also eliminate chances for errors. Write-ups are best sent in .doc or .rtf format to prevent having to have them 

retyped from .pdf files. PLEASE use the ABC Field Trial Reporting form which is accepted by ABC, AKC, AF.  AFTCA 

results must be downloaded to their website by the FT Secretary.   The transition from former Committee Chair Bob Fleury 
to Ken Windom has gone smoothly as Ken has worked on that committee previously and Bob has been good to work with 

Ken when questions have come up.  Thank you to all the proof readers.  We have a bunch and we donôt catch every mistake, 

but we certainly try. 
      

I feel that the ABC is at a crossroads like it has never faced before.  We have had several key officers and key committee 

chairs who have resigned due in part to being put under constant pressure which puts everyone on the defensive which is 

tough for volunteers to deal with.   Due to the internet, members no longer raise concerns through their regional directors 
but through the entire BOD which adds to this negative reaction by the people doing the tasks assigned as people feel groups 

are ñout to get themò.  I understand a Directorsô manual is being prepared and will be submitted to the BOD for review.  

Defining the roles and/or job description of the BOD and  hopefully Officers as well would be a step in the right direction to 
establish the parameters and chain of command and who does what in this organization, and we all need to learn a few 

negotiating rules.  It would behoove all of us in administrative rolls, from local clubs to the ABC BOD to develop better 

negotiating skills which resolve conflicts without causing permanent rifts within the organization.  
           

We need to show more respect for one another and end the constant divisions that exist and work as a whole for the 

betterment of the breed. Stress is taking its toll on all of us and as different ones have said to me, to paraphrase:  When it is 

no longer fun, I no longer wish to participate whether it be on the BOD, as an Officer,  as a committee chair, or some even 
as Members.  We need better communication tactics and follow not only the policy book but the unwritten agreed upon 

policies that have all of us working to promote the Breed and improve the decision making process.  Everyone is entitled to 

their opinion, but they need to respect each otherôs opinions and accept whatever the majority decide and learn to live with it 
as I have for the last 20 years.   

 

ACTION ITEMS:    1. By the end of 2017, with the BODôs approval, I will work with the new Elected 

Secretary to make that position more meaningful and ease the duties of the Executive Secretary. This needs 

to be done before someone is appointed to take my place.   I would ask the BODôs permission to try some 

things to determine if they are feasible for permanent changes in the policy book as we have done in the 

past for the Magazine Committee and others. 

 

2.  Allow Linda Langford to continue to work with updating the ABC Membership Data program with the 

Data Chair Deb Rudert as things have been greatly improved due to their ongoing work together during 

2016. 

 

Respectfully submitted,  
 
Mary Jo Trimble 

 

Secretary/Executive Secretary 
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2016 AGENDA BOOK COMMITTEE REPORT  
 

Hank Hartnek, Chair.  

September 7, 2016 
 
As in prior years, trying to obtain all reports and actions items in time was a challenge.  

 

Reports with action items are noted in BOLD  in the index. NR in the index indicates No Report was submitted in 

time to be included in the Agenda Book.  

 

This year Iôve tried to reduce costs by sending the Agenda Book to officers and directors electronically keeping 

the number of hard copies to a minimum.  

 

I would personally like to thank everyone for their cooperation. It made the job a lot easier. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Hank Hartnek 

 

Agenda Item: I would like the Board to request Officer and Committee report lengths are kept to a 

minimum. This year the Hall of Fame (Dog) report was 27 pages for just one dog. 
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AKC Gazette Report 

Submitted by David Webb 
September 15, 2016 

 
During this past year there have been four brief articles written and submitted to the AKC Gazette for publication 

in the Brittany breed column, which appears quarterly each year.  These pieces for the Brittany breed column 

have been based on my 40 some years with Brittanys.   

 

The four pieces were titled ï ñThe Right Stuffò ï January issue, ñPreparationò ï April issue, ñAll in the Familyò ï 

July issue, and ñThe Expertò ï which will be in the October issue, and ñThe Magic Dancerò, which will appear in 

October issue of the Gazette.  In addition a piece is being written is entitled, ñSunday Morningò, which will 

appear in January 2017 issue of the Gazette. 

 

These articles have been written with intent to provide the reader with information about our breed.  Appreciate 

the opportunity to write for the AKC Gazette. 
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2016 AKC Judgeôs Education Committee Report 

September 15, 2016 
Diana Kubitz, Chair. 

 

We used our new presentation as the Nationals last year and it has stayed the same with a few minor changes.  It 

has been very well received and weôve gotten lots of compliments on the update.  My thanks to Jessica Carlson 

for continuing to be the ñgo toò person updating our presentation! 

 

A schedule of this yearôs presentations is attached and as you can see we had another busy year!  Judy Tighe and 

Cindy Miller were the presenters for the judgeôs education seminar at Eukanuba last December and they had a 

very large group of judges attend.  Since this was only the second time we used the new presentation, we were 

pleased that all the judges liked the changes that had been made.  One of the judges attended the futurities in 

Florida in January and rode with me on the dog wagon to be mentored for the field.  She asked good questions 

that showed she had been paying attention during the presentation!  Many judges who have attended a field event 

tell me that the standard falls into place and they ñget Itò when we say that our standard was written so the dog 

could perform in the field. 

 

I know you must be tired about hearing about our presentation in Metamora in June, but it was again well 

attended and the Brittanys again were the super stars!  Mike Poehler couldnôt make it this year so Ron Auten 

planted birds for all the breeds.  Our special treat was Teresa Richmond handling her dog in the field demo and 

Ron bringing his dog in for the back!  Kathryn Lipski did a water retrieve on Sunday with her champion Spencer.  

Woman handling dogs at this event isnôt what was special, woman handling in the event that had actually handled 

dogs in field trials and knew what they were doing was a wonderful surprise for most! 

 

At the 2015 nationals Amy Rodrigues Booth did another fund raiser that judgeôs education shared with the show.  

Her efforts were much appreciated by both the show committee and judgeôs education.  Thank you Amy for your 

generosity and good work and thanks to the folks who participated! 

 

Thanks to all my presenters this year:  Judy Tighe, Cindy Miller, Joe & Dawn Droel Dianne Kroll, Terry Hilliard, 

and Michelle Millette and to the many people who brought dogs for the hands-on portion of the seminar.  We 

appreciate all your efforts to help us keep the Brittany ñforever a dual dog!ò 

 

We already have one seminar planned for March 2017 at the Tar Heel Cluster at the NC State Fairgrounds in 

Raleigh, NC.  Judy Tighe has graciously offered to be the presenter.  

 

At last yearôs national specialty I had a discussion with the gal from AKC that judged the Top 20 and she told me 

that in her breed, which I believe was Vizslas, they asked AKC to add as a requirement to approval to judge their 

breed that they must go to at least one field event.  They have a mentoring form that has to be filled out and 

signed by the person mentoring them just like in the shows.  AKC accepted it with no problem.  I had wanted to 

pursue this when I first took over as JEC and I was told by AKC at that time that all the breeds on the Pointing 

Breed Advisory Committee would have to agree first.  Obviously that has changed. 

 

Action Item:   Ask AKC to require a show judge to have attended at least one field event (field trial or hunt test) 

and have been mentored by someone who has a pointing dog breed for at least 12 years. (That would be 

equivalent of the requirement for a show mentor.)  Depending on the area of the country they were in they might 

attend a different pointing breed, but the idea would still be the same to show them what the dog does and itôs 

athleticism in the field. 

Respectfully submitted: 

Diana Kubitz 
21 



 

2016 AMERICAN BRITTANY CLUB JUDGES ED SEMINARS  
 

January 

 
Land O Lakes Kennel Club show 
Saturday January 9th, 2016 9am-

Noon 
Presenters: Dawn & Joel Droel 

 
Saturday, January 16, 2016 8:30 

AM 
Washington State Fair Events 

Center, Puyallup, WA 
Sponsored by Rainier Sporting Dog 

Association 
Presenter: Dianne Kroll 

 

February 

 

None 

March 

 

 

April  

May 

 

 

 

 

 

 

June 

 
June ï Boy Scout Camp, 

Metamora, MI ï Diana Kubitz 

ï Presentation, breed match, 

field demos 

 

June 10 at 3pm, Woofstock 

Cluster, Solano County 

Fairgrounds Vallejo, CA, 

Michelle Millette Presenter 

 

July Aug 

 
RSDA Brittany Judges 

Workshop at Washington 

Specialty 

Nancy Clendenen & Dianne 

Kroll  

September 

 

None 

 

 

 

 

 

 

October 

 
Harvest Specialties 

Ionia, MI 

Sunday, Oct 

Presenter Diana Kubitz 

November 

 
American Brittany Club 

seminar 

November 17th @ 9:00 a.m. 

State Fair Park ï Kay Rodgers 

Park ï Expo center 

4400 Midland Boulevard, Fort 

Smith, AR 

Presenter/ Contact Person: 
Diana Kubitz 

December 

 

Tar Heel Cluster at the NC State Fairgrounds in Raleigh, NC on March 22-26, 2017. Judy Tighe Presenter 
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2016 AKC LEGISLATIVE LIAISON AGENDA REPORT  

MARY JO TRIMBLE  

September 19, 2016 

                                                     TRIMBLEMARYJORAY@GMAIL.COM  

¶ I will not attempt to go into all the legislative issues that AKC has been involved in during 2016. I do 

encourage our BOD and Members to frequent the Government Relations page at 

www.akc.org/government-relations/  One of the HSUS initiatives in both cities and states this year is to 

stop the sale in Pet Stores of any species that does not come from a rescue group.  The fear is that some 

federal and state legislation will identify breeders as ñPet Shopsò and thus prevent you from selling 

puppies in those areas.  Some of the information provided on the Government Relations pages is as 

follows: 

¶ Tracking and reviewing legislation for potential impact on fanciers and the general dog-owning public. 

¶ Developing and sending materials and statements of opposition or support as necessary to local, state and 

federal officials in order to ensure that legislation dealing with dogs is reasonable, enforceable and non-

discriminatory. 

¶ Working directly with clubs, federation members and other allied groups to assist and empower them in 

developing and implementing strategies to advocate for the rights of responsible dog-owners and breeders, 

and to train trainers about issues in canine legislation, lobbying and other advocacy techniques. 

¶ Providing issue-based policy expertise including policy briefs, model legislation/sample laws, and 

alternate language to policymakers, clubs, federations, and individuals involved in the development of 

canine policy. 

¶ The AKC PAC provides support to candidates for federal or state legislative office who support 

reasonable enforceable laws that protect the health and welfare of dogs and do not restrict the rights of 

breeders and owners who take their responsibilities seriously. 

¶ For more information on how the Government Relations Department can help you, email 

doglaw@akc.org, call 919-816-3720. Click here for a downloadable flyer of services the department 

offers. 
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2016 AKC POINTING BREED ADVISORY COMMITTEE AGENDA 

REPORT 
 

RAY TRIMBLE, Liaison  

September 15, 2016 

 

TRIMBLEMARYJORAY@GMAIL.COM  

 
     The AKC Pointing Breed Field Trial Advisory Committee last met in Boise, Idaho, on 11 April 2005.  This committee 
used to meet every 5 years.  At this point, we have been told that this is not a required meeting by the AKC, and we have not 

been advised that any meetings will be held in the near future. 

      
Recent changes in the Field Trial program have been added/changed by the Performance Department and not through any 

Pointing Breed Committee. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 
 

 

Ray Trimble 
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2016 AMERICAN FIELD LIAISON AGENDA REPORT 
 

Ray Trimble 

September 15, 2016 

 

trimblemaryjoray@gmail.com 
 

The American Brittany Club has been trying to increase the number of regional trials that advertise their events in 
the American Field in order to make sure that dogs running in the ABC National Championships and Classics are 

qualified to receive the title of Champion or Runner-Up Champion if they would win one of our national stakes. A 

derby placement in an American Field sponsored event qualifies a dog for life as does an adult placement. Regional 
Clubs that are members of the AFTCA will have win certificates issued to their Amateur handled winners which 

qualify them to receive AFTCA Championship titles. 

The ABC Secretary has asked clubs to indicate if their regional trials are also American Field sponsored on the ABC 
Field Trial application blank. The ABC trial reporting form has a place to check if results are also being sent to the AFTCA 

as well as the AF and AKC. Not as many clubs are members of AFTCA as are now running their trials under the American 

Field. 
A larger proportion of the events NOT run under the AF are Walking trials which does hurt people trying to get win 

certificates or placements that would make the dog eligible to receive an AF/AFTCA Gun Dog National Champion Title. 

They still get the AKC National title but not the American Field or AFTCA ones. 

For more information on running trials under both the American Field and AFTCA, contact Mary Jo 
Trimble, ABC Secretary. 

As you may know, the AFTCA which sponsors American Field Amateur Championships has 

established a new policy as to who may enter an AFTCA ñEventò or Championship.  We have gotten 

conflicting reports on how this affects the Continental Breeds from AFTCA Officers and Directors.  A 

Committee of Continental Representatives of which ABC President Rankin is a member, has been 

appointed to discuss our involvement in these new requirements. For the most part, ABC Clubs who are 

AFTCA member clubs seem to be in a wait and see what develops before requiring participants in our 

events pay $25 to become an AFTC individual member.  The concern is this will greatly impact Amateur 

entries and significantly hurt our Amateur entries in both regional stakes and championships. 

 We should know more regarding our requirements after the committee meets and AFTCA holds its 

summer meeting.  Stay Tuned. 

 

ABC REGIONAL AKC CLASSICS / AF CHAMPIONSHIPS;  

     In addition to the regular ABC Original Classic/Championships, the ABC also sponsors Regional AKC Classic/AF 

Championships in conjunction with several Championship Associations.  Clubs running these events need to follow the 

guidelines as posted on the ABC Website or contact the ABC Secretary for a copy.  Please indicate on the result form that 

the trial is both an ABC Classic and an American Field Championship.  There is a space provided on the 

ABC/AKC/AFTCA/AF result form.  Please use this form to report results.  Prior to the event, the current insurance 

certificate and completed AKC Field Trial application and the $15 AKC fee should be sent to the ABC Secretary who will 

sign and send to AKC.  Associations will be responsible for any AKC late filing fees as well. Please appoint a reporter to 

cover the trial and get reports and write-ups in promptly to the American Field and the ABC Secretary for publication.  

Please try and get photos of the winners as well. 

 

Respectfully submitted, Ray Trimble                                                                                     
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BREED STANDARDS REPORT 
Judy Tighe, Chair. 

September 20, 2016 

 

 

There are no issues that have come up in 2016 regarding Breed Standards.  We plan on 

looking at the wording regarding tri colors next year.  The Committee has no 

recommendations at this time. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Judith Tighe, Chairman 
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2016 ABC CLASSICS COMMITTEE AGENDA REPORT  
 

RAY TRIMBLE, CHAIR  

September 15, 2016 
trimblemaryjoray@gmail.com 

 

The following ABC Original Gamebird/Gun Dog Classic/Championships will have been completed by the time 
this report is read: 

A. The 2016 Chukar Classic/Championship was hosted by the Grand Canyon Brittany Club 19-20 January 2016, 

at Las Cienegas NCA, Sonoita, AZ. 

B. The Chicken Classic/Championship was hosted by the Nebraska Brittany Clubs, 19-23 September 2016, at 

the Ted Morton Ranch, Bassett, NE. 

C. The Pheasant Classic/Championship was hosted by the Greater St. Louis Brittany Club,24-28 September, at 
Harmôs Cattle Company, Valentine, NE. 

D. The Gun Dog Classic/Championship was hosted by the Hawkeye Brittany Club, 11-14 April 2016, at Union 

County Ranch, Thayer, IA. 

E. The Grouse/Woodcock Classic/Championship was hosted by the Upper New York Brittany Club, on 20-

21 September at Partridge Run Wildlife Area, Berne, NY. 

F. The Quail Classic/Championship was hosted by the Sooner Brittany Club, 29 October ï 3 November 2016 at 
Lake Murray, Ardmore, OK. 

Along with our current sponsor, Nestle-Purina, Tri-Tronics continues as a sponsor of these events. Garmin Tri-Tronics 

is supplying collars for the winners of the ABC Original Game Bird/GD Classic/Championships and monetary support for 
the painting of the winner of the Tri-Tronics Gun Dog of the Year Award of which the Classics/Championships are a big 

part of the point total. 

The 2017 Classic/Championship program will need host clubs for five (5) Classic/Championship events, namely the Prairie 
Chicken, Pheasant, Grouse/Woodcock, Gun Dog, and Quail Classic/Championships.   Please contact Ray Trimble for 

information if your club wishes to host a Classic. The Chukar Classic/CH will be hosted 2-3 February 2017 by the 

California Brittany Club, at Castle Butte Wells, California City, CA. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Ray Trimble 
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2016 DOG OF THE YEA R COMMITTEE AGENDA REPORT  
 

Robin Tomasi, Chair 

September 19, 2016 

 
 

The 2015 Dog of the Year Award banquet was held in conjunction with the 2016 ABC Summer Specialty in 

Vallejo. CA. The dinner was well attended, and award winners traveled from as far as Florida.  

 

The DOY program has been well received, and we have been asked to expand the program and offer more 

categories as well as look for more ways to acknowledge the outstanding achievements of Brittanys owned by 

members of the ABC. In order for the committee to expand the program, we will need funding. The 2015 awards 

were funded 100% by donations.  

 

Thank you to the Club sponsors of the Dog of the Year program. Your generous support was greatly appreciated.  

 

Whid Isle Brittany Club 

Inland Empire Brittany Club 

Grand Canyon Brittany Club 

Northern California Brittany Club  

Washington Brittany Club 

San Diego Brittany Club 

California Brittany Club 

 

The committee would like to thank the individual donors that helped to make the 2016 event possible: James and 

Rita Milner Family, Dennis and Kathy Bryant, Nancy Hensley, Davis Animal Products, Paula Perry, Joy Ory, 

Karen Hanson, Sandy Malloy, and B. General Mike and Julie Lee USAF (ret) 

 

Action item:  Budget $1500 for the ABC DOY program. 
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2016 ABC Facebook Committee Report 
Robin Tomasi, Chair 

September 19, 2016 

 

 

At the time of this report there are 4050 fans of the page.  In the past year, we added 800 fans; a 25% increase.  

 

 The 55-64 age demographic is the most engaged (those who comment, like, or share content), followed closely 

by the 45-54 age group.  

 

Thank you to the members of the ABC Facebook Committee for all their hard work in providing a wide range of 

content for Brittany enthusiasts.  
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2016 FIEL D TRIAL DATES  COMMITTEE  

 REPORT 
 

Steve Ralph, CHAIR  

August 28, 2016 

 
There were a few changes in Regional Date Coordinators; Beth Wintermute resigned as East Coast Dates 

Coordinator and recommended Bruce Conover as her replacement and was approved, welcome Bruce and thank 

you Beth for all your work in the past.  Jerry Cape resigned as West Coast Dates Coordinator and recommended 

Larry Sandusky as his replacement and was approved; welcome Larry and thank you Jerry for all your work in 

the past. 

 

I want to thank this yearôs Regional Date Coordinators (Bruce Conover, Wade Haines, Ed Graves, Jim Crawford, 

and Larry Sandusky) for all their hard work in coordinating their regional dates and resolving conflicts in the best 

interest for their regional clubs and ABC.   

All Spring & Fall dates presented by Regional Date Coordinators were reviewed and approved for this year and 

the coming year schedule.  There were a few regional date conflicts which were resolved by the Regional Date 

Coordinators.   

 

A remind to clubs to please work with their Regional Date Coordinator concerning field trial date scheduling, 

since all field trial dates must first be approved by the Regional Date Coordinator before ABC can approve the 

field trial application. 
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2016 FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT  
Judy Graves, Chair. 

August 19, 2016 

 
Members:  Judy Graves, Chair; Les Casselberry, East Coast; Kent Patterson, East Central; Bernie Crain, Central; Mary 
Karbiner, MidWest; Joe Gower, West Coast 

Ex-Officio:  Robert Rankin, President, Jim Brigham 

 
Having been formed in 2013, this committee continues to carry out its duties as outlined in the Policy Book.  The first order 

of business for the committee is to oversee the audit function.  Because of the ABC size and structure, an independent, 

certified audit would add unnecessary costs to the operating expenses, and provide nothing more than a certification that the 
financial statements were presented fairly.   The committee members participated in an in-depth internal review and 

reported to the Board of Directors. There were no material items reported.  However, the issue of bonding or some sort of 

crime insurance for officers and committee chairs was discussed & explored. Information gathered was submitted to the 

Insurance Chair earlier this summer.  The committee agreed that a co-signature should be required for large denomination 
checks.  This issue is not addressed in the policy book and an action item is submitted (Action Item #1) 

 

Membership in this committee is on a five year rotating appointment.  The East Coast representative, Les Casselberry, will 
be rotating off at the end of this year.  Earlier this year we contacted Monica Rutt to see if she was interested in serving on 

this committee.  She did not reply to our queries.  Consequently, the East Coast Director, Bob Fleury, was contacted for any 

recommendation he might have.  He sent us the name of Lucille Sawicki who is an ABC life member from the Southern 

New England club.  Lucille recently ñsemiò retired from her accounting service and is willing to accept the appointment. 
(Action Item #2) 

 

The IRS group exemption continues to be in force with 45 clubs included in our umbrella. The ABCôs   
2015 IRS Form 990T & IRS Form 990 were filed by the Treasurer.  Our 2016 CP 119 was filed prior to Sept. 1, 2016 as 

required by the IRS.  

 
Request for the 2017 Operating budgets along with the Futurity program will be due October 1

st
 to the Finance Committee.  

National Gun Dog, All Age & Specialty events will be presented to the BOD in March of 2017.  The dues increase 

approved two years ago went into effect in 2016.  Hopefully we will be able to submit a balanced budget with this increase.  

Costs continue to be monitored for any possible savings without sacrificing our program quality.  We will continue to strive 
to establish a general operating fund reserve of at least twice our operating income. 

 

2017 Operating Budget will be presented at the Board of Directors meeting for discussion and approval. 
 

ACTION ITEM #1  

We request a motion be made to require all checks written in excess of $5,000 require a second signature.  Policy 

Book change to be made as follows: 

Duties of the Treasurer: 

   

31.  Any check exceeding $5,000 shall require a second signature from the President or Executive Secretary  

 

ACTION ITEM #2  

We request a motion be made to appoint Lucille Sawicki to the five year east coast member of the Finance 

Committee. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Judy Graves, Chair 

 

Related Action Item from Robin Tomasi: BONDING  
 

Discuss and approve the bonding (or crime) insurance in accordance with our Bylaws.  Bond is to be set at a minimum of 

$50,000 (fifty thousand dollars).  
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2016 FUND RAISING  COMMITTEE REPORT  
Mary Karbiner , Chair. 

August 29, 2016 
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2016 FUTURITY COMMITTEE REPORT  
 

Judy Robin, Chair.  

September 16, 2016 

 
2014-2016 ABC FUTURITIES STATS 

 
TOTAL LITTERS NOMINATED IN 2014 = 120  

 

TOTAL FINAL FORFEITS PAID IN 2015 = 278  
 

TOTAL DOGS/FINAL FORFEITS = 146 

 
EASTERN REGIONAL FUTURITY HOSTED BY THE MID-FLORIDA BRITTANY CLUB 

 

FIELD FORFEITS PAID = 52   SHOW FORFEITS PAID = 52 

 
ALL AGE ENTRIES = 21  GUN DOG ENTRES = 18  SHOW ENTRIES = 38 

 

TOTAL PURSE PAID OUT TO OWNERS AND BREEDERS = $4546 
 

EXPENSES = $3106.27  REVENUE = $5603.00   

 

PROFIT SPLIT 50/50 BETWEEN THE MID -FLORIDA CLUB AND THE ABC = $249 6.73 

 

CENTRAL REGIONAL FUTURITY HOSTED BY THE SKYLINE BRITTANY CLUB 

  
FIELD FORFEITS PAID= 44   SHOW FORFEITS PAID= 42 

 

 ALL AGE ENTRIES = 12  GUN DOG ENTRIES = 16  SHOW ENTRIES = 27 
  

TOTAL PURSE PAID OUT TO OWNERS AND BREEDERS = $3754.04 

  

EXPENSES = $4261.35  REVENUE = $4435.47 
  

 PROFIT SPLIT 50/50 BETWEEN THE SKYLINE CLUB AND THE ABC = $174.12  

 
WESTERN REGIONAL FUTURITY HOSTED BY THE OREGON BRITTANY CLUB 

  

FIELD FORFEITS PAID = 46   SHOW FORFEITS PAID = 42 
 

 ALL AGE ENTRIES = 2  GUN DOG ENTRIES = 23  SHOW ENTRIES = 29 

 

 TOTAL PURSE PAID OUT TO OWNERS AND BREEDERS = $3943.04 
 

 EXPENSES = $2719.70  REVENUE = $3865.00 

 

 PROFIT SPLIT BETWEEN THE OREGON CLUB AND THE ABC = $1145.30 

 

THE AMERICAN BRITTANY CLUB MADE A PROFIT OF $ 1908.08 ON THE 2014-2016 ABC FUTURITIES   
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2016 ABC DOG HALL OF FAME  COMMITTEE REPORT  
 

Kent Patterson, Chair. 

August 10, 2016 
 

The ABC Dog Hall of Fame committee has completed its process with the following to add to 

the Board Agenda book for this fall. Many thanks to the committee members for their timely 

participation. 
                 
NOTE! - Attached PDF files should be printed and included in the agenda book for the Board of Directors review prior 

to voting. 
 -----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 

  

Aug 10, 2016 

  
The ABC Dog Hall of Fame committee reviewed 3 nominations submitted per ABC policy: 

  

Bourbon XIII  
Mon Petite Whiz 

Buckôs Hit the Road Jack 

  
Based on the review criteria and voting process outlined in the policy manual, the following dog received a majority vote 

through two rounds and is submitted to the Board of Directors as an ABC Dog HOF candidate. 

  

Bourbon XIII  
  

Kent D. Patterson 

ABC Dog HOF Chairman 
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